January 22, 2011

Dear President Obama,

As you prepare your Fiscal Year 2013 federal budget, we [Robert H. Gilkeson and Concerned Citizens for Nuclear Safety] bring your attention to the fact that the Department of Energy/National Nuclear Security Administration has not met the important mandatory requirements in Presidential Executive Order 12699 “Seismic Safety of Federal and Federally Assisted or Regulated New Building Construction” for Industry Standards to be used for the safe and cost-effective design of the proposed $6 billion Chemistry and Metallurgy Research Replacement Nuclear Facility (CMRR-NF) Project at Los Alamos National Laboratory (LANL). 

For example, the American National Standard-Criteria for Investigations of Nuclear Facility Sites for Seismic Hazard Assessments, ANSI/ANS-2.27-2008 (July 31, 2008) requires detailed field investigations for the seismic hazard from active faults that are concealed in the subsurface. Studies performed by LANL scientists over the years 1985 to 2004 identified (1) a concealed very large active fault below Technical Area 55 very close to and possibly below the proposed CMRR-NF and (2) a second very large concealed active fault at a location 2,000 feet east of the proposed NF. 

The 2009 LANL Probabilistic Seismic Hazard Analysis (PSHA) Report was issued for the seismic design of the proposed CMRR-NF. However, the report did not include the two concealed faults described above as required by the industry standards.

In addition, the detailed seismic hazard studies by the LANL scientists have determined that the active faults near and possibly below the proposed CMRR-NF are capable of synchronous earthquakes with much greater destructive power than a single earthquake. A serious omission is that the 2009 PSHA report included calculations for ground motions from only a single earthquake and not for the much more destructive ground motions from synchronous ruptures in the area of the proposed CMRR-NF. The LANL 2007 PSHA report included computer modeling that calculated the ground motions from synchronous ruptures at the proposed NF location to be 75% greater than those used for the engineering design. Even so, the ground motions that were used were at the levels experienced at Fukushima, Japan on March 11, 2011. 

We will be in Washington, D.C. the second and third week of March to attend the 2012 DC Days of the Alliance for Nuclear Accountability. We are available to meet with your staff at that time about this very serious issue. Please provide us with possible dates and times for a meeting.

Sincerely,

Robert H. Gilkeson, Registered Geologist
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rhgilkeson@aol.com 
Joni Arends, Executive Director
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